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The 

Moderator’s View 

Moving Forward 

     Well, the new year, and our new church year, is moving forward. By the time this 

goes to press, we will have had our Annual Meeting, asking the members present to 

approve our budget for 2018, to elect officers for 2018, and to help our Search Com-

mittee clarify what are our collective intentions for their work of explaining First Con-

gregational to ministerial candidates.  

    The Transition Leadership Team is also moving forward on their planned presenta-

tion at the February (20th) Fellowship Supper, designed to inform members about the 

results of the Congregational Assessment (survey) and other aspects of the transition 

process. Meanwhile, the renovation of our organ is also moving forward nicely, along 

with the finishing touches on our Labyrinth, and other church projects, some not yet 

fully imagined but waiting to emerge. 

     While moving forward, it’s also important to reflect on the present as well as the 

future, to take time to fully appreciate our lives. Recently I was reading a selection 

from Mark Nepo’s The Book of Awakening, and came across a particularly thought-
provoking passage that I’d like to share. It begins with the epigram, “One key to know-

ing joy is being easily pleased.” Think about that for a moment. Here’s a condensed 

version of Nepo’s words: 

    “So many of us have been trained to think that being particular about what we want is in-

dicative of good taste, and that not being satisfied unless our preferences are met is a sign of 

worldliness and sophistication…Often, this kind of discernment is seen as having high stand-

ards, when in actuality it is only a means of isolating ourselves from being touched by life, 

Continued on next page  
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while rationalizing that we are more special than those who can’t meet our very demanding 

standards. The devastating truth is that excellence can’t hold you in the night, and, as I 

learned when ill, that being demanding or sophisticated won’t help you survive. A person dying 

of thirst doesn’t ask if the water was gathered in the foothills of France. 

    The further I wake into this life, the more I realize that God is everywhere and the extraor-

dinary is waiting beneath the skin of all that is ordinary. Light is in both the broken bottle and 

the diamond, and music is in both the flowing violin and in the water dripping from the drain-

age pipe. Yes, God is under the porch as well as on top of the mountain, and joy is in both the 

front row and the bleachers, if we are willing to be where we are.” 

     As I move forward into 2018, I want to remember to find joy daily in everything 

that is around me, the ordinary as well as the extraordinary, and hope that you will 

too. 

Roger Smith, Moderator 

Church Council Highlights 

December 13, 2017 

• Council unanimously approved the Ministry of Physical Resources’ $10,600 request 

for Sanctuary renovations, already approved by the Ministry of Finance. The money 

is to come from the Property Maintenance Fund. 

• Council approved the Compassionate Action Group’s request to seek the 

“Immigrant Welcoming Congregation” designation from the national UCC inasmuch 

as our congregation has already done much to aid immigrants. The process of study 

and discernment concludes when a final statement (like ONA) is approved by na-

tional. Council’s decision will be announced at the Annual Meeting. 

• Learned that the previous week the Transition Leadership Team met with the Rev. 

Dr.  Edward Davis, Minister for the Southern Conference, for a discussion of and ad-

vice on conducting a successful search process.  

• Council unanimously approved Roger’s nomination of Ann Allen, Gary Cyphers,  

 Nolleen Kelly, John Parris, Linda Simpson, Phil Taylor, Sammye Whitney, and Romella 

 Hart O-Keefe (as a non-voting alternate) to form the Search Committee. On De-

 cember 31, the Congregation will vote on the nominations at a meeting after the 

 service (approved unanimously). 

• Council unanimously approved using the Transition Leadership Team as the Search 

Committee for an Interim Pastor. 
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Continued on next page  

 

• Ron Miller presented the revised budget for 2018 and reported that all was going 

well. Transition expenses have now been included in the budget. Given the amount 

of help the Southern Conference should be providing in the search, Roger Smith 

recommended that our OCWM contribution not be reduced as originally budget-

ed, but increased $1500 to $6000. Council unanimously approved this change. 

• Roger explained that the Labyrinth is nearing completion. Nancy Irving and Cathe-

rine Fairbanks are designing a centerpiece.  There will be a plaque acknowledging 

the Ennis donation, as well as a sign explaining labyrinth use.  

• Learned that Ken Whitney will be convener for the Mental Health Group next 

year. 

• Learned that the new address for Roy and Jimmie Harris is: 1217 Stocker St., 

Staunton, VA 24401. 

 

January 10, 2018 

• Learned that the organ console is now out for about five or six weeks of rewiring 

and that The Sanctuary’s new floor has been installed.  

• Unanimously approved the revised budget for 2018, which now includes transition 

expenses and will be presented for a vote at the annual meeting on January 28. Ron 

Miller reported there is a $54, 716 surplus at the end of 2017, $30,000 of which 

will go into the Property Maintenance Fund. Some of that surplus is from members 

pre-paying their pledges for 2018. 

• Council accepted Romella Hart-O’Keefe’s resignation as Assistant Moderator and 

approved Nancy Keswani as her successor. Council also approved the extension of 

Ron’s term as Treasurer and Jeannie’s and Ann’s terms as Members and Friends 

Facilitators. Council welcomed Sheryl Mendenhall as Assistant Finance Ministry Fa-

cilitator, and approved second terms for Joan, Phil and Pat. 

• Council agreed that New Member Suppers be held quarterly, with the next one on 

Tuesday, April 24.  

• Learned that the Transition Leadership Team and Search Committee are both now 

meeting regularly.  Nolleen Kelly is Chair of the Search Committee. Sammye Whit-

ney is Assistant Chair.  John Parris is Secretary, and Gary Cyphers is Chair of Profile 

Creation, which they hope to complete by Feb. 16.  Council approved Roger’s ap-

pointment of Joady Perrett and Judith Nourse to the Transition Leadership Team to 

replace Nolleen and Romella, who have moved to the Search Committee. 
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Church Council Highlights 

 

• Learned that the Stewardship Campaign was a success and exceeded our goal of 

$250,000 by $5,378, with 111 pledges.  Council thanked John Walters, Chair of the 

Stewardship Committee, and all its members.  The importance of new members 

was noted, with 24 new pledging units. 

• Discussed issues raised in Consultant Fe Avis’ reports from the Congregational As-

sessment (survey)---“Vital Signs”---especially the idea of directing resources toward 

attracting families with children.  Is this initiative really what the Congregation 

wants the leaders to prioritize? This information will be included in the Summary 

to be given to all members before the Annual Meeting.  Council agreed to help 

small groups there discuss this result and its implications.   

 

Continued  

STEWARDSHIP REPORT   

 The Stewardship Committee is pleased to report the success of the 2018 Steward-

ship Drive.  

 Each year the Ministry of Finance works with the church’s Ministries to develop a 

Preliminary Budget, which it presents to the Church Council, which then takes it to 

the Congregation for approval. The Stewardship Committee uses the “Pledges” line 

item in that budget as its goal for requesting pledges from the congregation.  

 Thanks to those who have pledged, the goal for 2018 has been exceeded! Meeting 

that goal ensures that the anticipated financing for the various Ministries of the 

church will be met this year. 

 In the course of this year’s budgeting process, Richard announced his intent to re-

tire at the end of the first quarter. As a result, the Preliminary Budget was revised in 

the Final Budget to reflect the transition to a new pastor.  

 Because the church has met its pledge goals for several years in a row, this signifi-

cantly strengthens our profile to attract a new pastor. 

Your Stewardship Committee, 

John Walters, Chair 

Mark Acker, Howard Carl, Mark Fagerlin, Stephen Hogenboom, 

Nancy Keswani, Dawn Kucera, Roger Smith, and Richard Weidler 
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Immigrant Welcoming Congregation? 

 The U.S. has long been a nation of immigrants, yet we have consistently been con-

flicted about this issue. Once, we gratefully welcomed immigrants and their contribu-

tions, but now many people want to exclude them, discriminate against them and inflict 

grave harm upon them. Think “3-D’s”- DACA, DREAMers, Deportation.  

 As Christians, we are called to love our neighbors. The Bible is clear in calling us to 

welcome aliens and strangers in our land, and to love them as we love ourselves. Last 

July, delegates to General Synod (national convention) 2017 of the United Church of 

Christ emphatically affirmed itself as an “Immigrant Welcoming Church.” Underscoring 

the love of neighbor, with several speakers proclaiming that no human is illegal, it over-

whelmingly declared the UCC as an Immigrant Welcoming Denomination and called on 

and encouraged all settings of the United Church of Christ to follow.  

 In December, our Church Council approved the Compassionate Action Group’s 

unanimous recommendation that we seek the national UCC’s certification as an 

“Immigrant Welcoming Congregation.”  “Welcoming” is NOT Sanctuary.”  
Since FCUCC’s social justice outreach work with immigrants already meets most of 

the recommended criteria, we hope this process will be well on its way by the time we 

welcome our new pastor. We can show her/him that we stand in solidarity with the 

immigrant issues in our area and that we are in step with the denomination. 

 The process involves study and reflection resulting in a written statement (like our 

"Open and Affirming" one) approved by the congregation and the national UCC. 

See http://www.ucc.org/resource-center/justice-ministries/immigration-working-

group/, or find copies of the UCC's “Becoming An Immigrant Welcoming Congrega-

tion – The Journey Is Made By Walking” in our church library.  

 Our primary aim with this certification will be to continue and expand FCUCC’s 

work in educating ourselves and others about immigrant issues, and in advocating for 

immigration reform, fair treatment and justice for all. We’ll be creative, flexible and en-

gaged.  Please consider attending the first hour of the next regular Compassionate Ac-

tion Group meeting (Wed., Feb. 7, 2 p.m.) for a more in-depth introduction to this 

initiative. 

 Please attend the monthly silent vigil for Compassionate Immigration Reform 

held at the historic courthouse on the last Friday of each month. February’s will be 

the last vigil during Standard Time, Feb.23 from 4-4:30. During Daylight Savings Time, 

the event is from 5-5:30, starting March 30. Signs are provided or BYO or FCUCC’s 

(in gallery storeroom near Sanctuary). Any questions, contact Pat, pkargue@gmail.com 

or Ed Argue, edargue@aol.com, 891-4521, conveners of the Inclusion/Immigration So-

cial Justice Group.  

http://www.wcucc.org/resource-center/justice-ministries/immigration-working-group/
http://www.wcucc.org/resource-center/justice-ministries/immigration-working-group/
mailto:edargue@aol.com
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 Focus on Forum 
 February  2018  

 

 

 

February 4- ANXIETY IN THE OLDER ADULTS        REBECCA SHARP-CASANEGO          

 Anxiety Disorders involve more than temporary worry or fear. Developing an anx-

iety disorder late in life, while common, is not a normal part of aging.  In this discus-

sion, we will look at current theories surrounding anxiety, the different types of anxie-

ty disorders, evidence-based treatments, and tips on how to manage symptoms of anxi-

ety. 

 Rebecca Sharp-Cassanego is the team Lead for the Vaya Health Geriatric and Adult 

Mental Health Specialty Team.  Over the past 36 years, Rebecca has worked in multi-

ple settings, including mental health and substance abuse.  She has a passion for educa-

tion and especially likes working with older adults around mental health issues such as 

dementia.  Says Rebecca, “Understanding the disease process no matter what the diag-

nosis is, positively impacts the well-being of both the individual and their loved ones.” 

 

February 11- CURRENT STATE OF THE CHRISTIAN LEFT    JOHN BODAMER 

 The late Christian scholar/author/lecturer, Marcus Borg, used to tell his seminary/

college students that they were being exposed, whether they knew it or not, to the 

Christian Left which was not in the mainstream tradition of Christianity.  Similarly, our 

church represents here in the Southern Bible Belt the progressive Christian Left.  John 

Bodamer, who last presented “Why Jesus Was Born a Jew”, will once again combine 

secular and Christian perspectives in assessing the status of the Christian Left.  Please 

bring the questions; John will bring the answers. 

 John Bodamer is a long time member of FCUCC and a lifelong learner with a pas-

sion for history. Recently retired from a career in software development, he intends to 

become a more frequent presenter at these Adult Forums. 
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February 18- MESSIANIC JUDAISM AND DANCE- LAURIE SPEARMAN and OTHERS 

 What is Messianic Judaism and why do they worship in dance?  Learn about Messi-

anic Judaism worldwide-the spiritual awakening of Israel since 1967 (the Six Day War).  

Hear from Jewish believers who came to faith in their Jewish Messiah, Yeshua/Jesus, and 

learn how a remnant of believers exploded from approximately 3000 to over 1.5 mil-

lion.  Hear (via video) from Joel Chernoff, a second generation Messianic Jew, CEO of 

the Messianic Jewish Alliance of America, (oldest and largest messianic organization) 

and Vice President of the International Messianic Alliance.  See how the prophecies of 

the Bible have been unfolding in our generation. Watch or participate in a simple wor-

ship dance. 

 Laurie Spearman, who retired from corporate America 9 years ago, lives in Pickens, 

SC.  She has been leading Messianic dance groups for 8 years. Dances are held weekly 

at Henderson County Parks and Recreation.  This will be discussed at the Forum. 

February 25- MATTER/MOTHER/MATER/MATERIAL; THE MANY FACES OF   

           GOD/REALITY                            LARRY ANDERSON 

 Join Larry Anderson, our most prolific Forum presenter, as he helps us clarify (or 

further confuse) our understandings about God and the First Commandment.  Do not 

worship strange gods, but honor only the Higher Self God or is our personal Higher 

Self synonymous with the Deity of whom we speak? One is reminded of these sayings 

from Thomas Merton: “God is not someone else”; Larry Anderson: ”Codependence is 

a sin against the First Commandment” and Jesus: “I have come that you may have life, 

and have it more abundantly”. 

 Larry Anderson, besides being our resident guitarist philosopher, is a retired prison 

psychologist (state of Michigan) and a former UCC pastor. 

The Forum, an informal adult education feature of our church, is held from 9:00 to 10:15 on 

Sunday mornings in the Fellowship Hall. All are welcome to attend. Contact Romella or Ed 

O’Keefe, coordinators,(edrookeefe@att.net)  if you would like to present a topic or recommend 

a speaker.   

mailto:edrookeefe@att.net
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  FCUCC Book Group    

Love to read?  Join us!   

The FCUCC Book Group will meet on Tuesday,  February 13th, at 2:00 in the 

church library to discuss the book, Someone Knows My Name by Lawrence 

Hill.  This is a story that takes place in 1745 and the transatlantic slave trade is 

in full, unapologetic swing.  Aminata Diallo is 11 years old when a group of 
black men step out from trees near her village in West Africa and kidnap her.  

A grueling voyage brings her more dead than alive to South Carolina.  Her sto-

ry and our discussion will be led by Diane Swift.   

Everyone is invited to join us for this fascinating book review.  

GREAT COURSES DVD SERIES 

We resumed our Friday morning courses on the last Friday of January 

(Jan. 26) at the usual time of 10 am - 12 noon.  The last session of 8 ses-

sions (barring snow days) will be on March 16. 

Last Spring, we surveyed the group to select a course and "Emerson, 

Thoreau, and the Transcendentalist Movement" came out on top.  This 

is somewhat of a deviation from our previous courses presenting world 

religions, creation of the universe, history of civilization and great Chris-

tians.  However, it is an in-depth look at the development of the Tran-

scendentalist Movement in this country.   

In the words of our lecturer (Professor Ashton Nichols of Dickinson 

College in Carlisle PA) "From Emerson's contention that divinity resides 

in every person to Thoreau's defense of civil disobedience, we will ex-

amine the details of Transcendentalism, the powerful intellectual move-

ment these two helped to found and foster." 

As in previous courses, the quality and quantity of snacks are up to the 

attendees.  Coffee and tea will be available.  We look forward to an in-

teresting and enlightening eight weeks. 
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Prayer Shawl  

Ministry 

We meet the first 

Tuesday of the month 

at 10:00 am  in the 

Parlor.  Grab some 

yarn and your needles 

and join us! 

Fellowship Supper 

Tuesday,  February 20 

This month, the church's Transition Leadership Team, organized to help the church 

make the transition between our current pastor, Rev. Weidler, and a new pastor, will 

present a program in which they provide an update on the work of the team. They will 

also share the results of the Congregational Assessment Tool (survey) that you all sup-

ported late last year.  The results were amazing and gratifying.  You won't want to miss 

hearing more! 

 

The social hour starts at 5:30, the potluck supper at 6:00, and the program at 6:45. 

Bring a dish to share and your own place setting, including a plate and utensils, and a 

cup for coffee or tea. Also consider bringing a non-perishable food item to donate to 

the Interfaith Assistance Ministry (IAM).  

The Writers’ Roundtable 

Writers--whether members of the 

church or not--who would like to read 

from their work (any genre) at a Writ-

ers' Roundtable are invited to register 

with Rand Bishop (697-0090 or rand-

bishop33@gmail.com).  Listeners are 

also welcome.  The Writers' 

Roundtables meet on the fourth Thurs-

day of every month in the Church Par-

lor at 11:30 am.  If you're reading, 

please bring 5-6 duplicates of 

your work to share..  Check 

with Rand for details. 

mailto:randbishop33@gmail.com
mailto:randbishop33@gmail.com
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FISH...needs callers 

"SOUPER" Sunday is February 4th! This is your chance to donate soup/

food wrapped in a dollar bill or two for the IAM Food Pantry.  During 

2017, canned goods from church members were given monthly to IAM 

and over 900 pounds of produce from our garden were given to IAM and 

the Hendersonville Rescue Mission.  And now, there is another oppor-

tunity to contribute. “Souper” Sunday coincides with football’s Super 

Bowl and was started some years ago by a group of teenagers in Texas.   

Help us to continue to feed the hungry in our community.   

Bring your donations and deposit them in the baskets located at the doors 

of the sanctuary and in the reception area. 

 

Would you like to find volunteer work you can do at home?  FISH is the all-volunteer 

organization that transports individuals to medical appointments. It needs volunteers to 

call drivers, from the list provided each month, to pick up and return to their homes, 

individuals who have called the FISH line to make known their needs.  Callers agree to 

provide this service one day a month. 

This service is depended upon by many of our neighbors who have no other means to 

get to doctors and dentists appointments and to physical therapy and to dialysis.  If you 

would like to know more about this volunteer opportunity you may call Sheryl Haag at 

734-395-9415.  Or you can ask me about how it works or talk with Dottie Koopman 

who is a caller now. 

                                    -    -    -    -    -    -    -    -    -    -    - 

If you are new to the community and would like to learn your way around the County 

there is no better way than to become a driver for FISH. I Have driven for FISH for 

over 20 years.  I've been in every mobile home park, gravel road, and back alley in the 

area. What an education it's been!  Join the fun. Howard Carl 
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 90’s and Over LUNCHEON 

FCUCC  
Cordially invites you & your guest for  

‘A Walk Down Memory Lane’  

February 28th  

12:00 p.m. to 2:00 p.m.  

In our Reflection  

Luncheon Dining Hall * 

Transportation available upon request.  

Join in our fête with your own notable artist & musician  

Joel Helfand  

As we croon & swing to your hearts’ memories & sounds.  

Hosted by your  

‘Connections Ministry’  

Please R.S.V.P. by February 14th to Pamela Federlein at  

pjfederlein@gmail.com  

or call (828) 890-9023.  
 

         * Fellowship Hall 



12 

Come to the Well 

 As you rise in the morning, you thirst. 

 Come then to the well. 

       Lying deep within you it dwells 

       Waiting to nourish your heart. 

       Lift gratefully your arms to the universe 

       Let them move to eternity's dance. 

       For the Spirit will cleanse, quench and fill you 

       Drink deeply and know heaven's joy. 

       At the midday, take pause in your journey 

       Stop then again at the well. 

       Find refuge and strength for life's sojourn 

       Lay worries and cares to the side. 

       Give over the storms that torment you, 

       Gratefully take the support offered here 

       For not one who drinks is ever left thirsting, 

       Or left by the side of the road. 

       As the day fades away to the evening 

       And your journey is given to night, 

       Come again to the well. 

       It waits there; a doorway 

       A cradle for your soul 

       To give you peace, 

       To waft away the cares of the day 
       And give you rest. 

 

       ~An offering to the community.        

           Sammye Whitney, 

          Prayer Chaplain 
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 In Memory of Bob Spear: 

  Jo Ann Ashley 

  Anne Cain 

  Carriage Park Association 

  Bob & Dottie Koopman 

  Richard Weidler 

 In Memory of Grace Goodell: 

  Jo Ann Ashley    

  Stephen Goodell 

  Richard Weidler 

  

 

 In Memory of George McGregor: 

  Jo Ann Ashley 

 In Memory of George Shipley: 

  Jo Ann Ashley 

 In Memory of Sallie Pruitt: 

  Jo Ann Ashley 

 In Memory of Dot Hinch: 

  Jo Ann Ashley 

 In Memory of Harris Dake: 

  Jo Ann Ashley 

MEMORIAL GIFTS 

2017  
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Worship Attendance 

 December 3:  141 

 December 10:  Snow 

 Quiet Service:    68 

 December 17:   175 

 December 24:  130 

 Christmas Eve: 123 

 December 31:  110 

 January 7:   109 

 January 14:   119 

 January 21:  128 

 January 28:  128 

 

Average Weekly:  

 Dec: 149         Jan: 121 

Birthdays & Anniversaries 

Birthdays - February 2018 

         1:  Maralee McMillan 

   3:  Rand Bishop 

   5:   Bob Koopman 

  6:  John Caldemeyer 

   8:  Sammye Whitney 

 11:  Alice Dacuba  

 12:   Ron Schopper 

 12:  Pete Wollner 

 17:  Mary Woolsey 

 20:  Ken Whitney 

 22:  Jan Caldemeyer 

 24:  Richard Brantley 

 24:  Joady Perrett 

 24:  Carole Turano 

 26:  Grace Berray* 

      27:  Xavier Cone 

      28:  Anne Ogburn  

*(106 years old!) 

Anniversaries - February 2018 

   7:  Milton & Jeannie Stewart 

15:  Roger & Mary Woolsey 

16:  Philip Wiehe &  Linda McFadden 

16:  Ann Puryear & Pete Wollner 

24:   Kinsey & Doreen Jenkins   
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The Congregational Chronicle 
is published monthly,  

except for December/January issue, 

 by First Congregational UCC 

1735 Fifth Ave. West 

Hendersonville NC  28739-4013 

Phone: 828.692.8630 

     Fax: 828.682.8658 

E-mail: fccucc2@bellsouth.net 

Website: www.fcchendersonville.org 

Rev.  Dr. E. Richard Weidler, Jr. Pastor 
Rev. David G. Kelly, Jr., Pastor Emeritus 

Mark Acker, Minister of Music 

Linda Welch, Administrator 
Charles & Dora Littleton, Custodians 

 

Next Chronicle deadline is February 20  

Fifth Sunday after Epiphany 

 February 4 

 Isa 40:21-31 

 Ps 147:1-11, 20c 

 I Cor 9:16-23 

 Mk 1:29-39 

 Source of Strength 

Sixth Sunday after Epiphany 

 February 11 

 2 Kings 2:1-12 

 Ps 50:1-6 

 2 Cor 4:3-6 

 Mk 9:2-9 

 Compassionate Community 

Ash Wednesday 
 February 14 

 Joel 2:1-2, 12-17 or Isa 58:1-12 

 Ps 51:1-17 

 2 Cor 5:20b-6:10 

 Matt 6:16, 16-21 

First Sunday in Lent  

 February 18 

 Gen 9:8-17 

 Ps 25:1-10 

 I Peter 3:18-22 

 Mk 1:9-15 

 God’s Loving Paths 

 

Second Sunday in Lent 

 February 25 

 Gen 17:1-7, 15-16 

 Ps 22:23-31 

 Rom 4:13-25 

 Mk 8:31-38 or Mk 9:2-9  

 Always Close 

February Lectionary 
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First Congregational Church (UCC) 

1735 Fifth Avenue West 

Hendersonville NC 28739-4013 

 

An Open and Affirming Congregation 

_  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _  _   


